Village of Maybrook
Board of Trustees
September 28, 2020

MAYOR LEAHY – Why don’t we rise for the pledge before we begin.  Ok.

I pledge allegiance to the flag of the United States of American and to the Republic, for which it stands, one Nation, under God, indivisible with liberty and justice for all.

MAYOR LEAHY – Ok.  Welcome to our meeting tonight everybody.  It’s Monday, September 28, 2020 at 7 p.m.  Today’s Village of Maybrook’s Board of Trustees meeting is being held by conference call due to the COVID19 coronavirus.  For the record this meeting is being recorded and will be posted on the Village of Maybrook website as soon as possible.  Ok, Tina, do you want to do the roll call?

SECRETARY JOHNSON – Ok.  Thank you.  Trustee Capozzoli?

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI – Here.

SECRETARY JOHNSON – Trustee Barnett?

TRUSTEE BARNETT – Here.

SECRETARY JOHNSON – Trustee Greany?

TRUSTEE GREANY – Here.

SECRETARY JOHNSON – Deputy Mayor Pritchard?

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD – Here.

SECRETARY JOHNSON – Mayor Leahy?

MAYOR LEAHY – Here.  

SECRETARY JOHNSON – Thank you.

MAYOR LEAHY – Bill and claims.  

SECRETARY JOHNSON – Can I get approval for bills and claims?  

TRUSTEE BARNETT – So moved.  

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD – I’ll make the motion.

MAYOR LEAHY – A motion by Trustee Barnett.  Second?

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD – Second.  Deputy Mayor.

MAYOR LEAHY – Second by Deputy Mayor Bob Prichard.  All in favor?

[All ayes.]

MAYOR LEAHY – Any opposed?  Ok.  

SECRETARY JOHNSON – Approval of the minutes please?  

TRUSTEE GREANY – I’ll make the motion to accept the minutes as presented.

MAYOR LEAHY – Motion by Trustee Greany.  Second?

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI – I will second.  Trustee Capozzoli seconds.

MAYOR LEAHY – All in favor?

[All ayes.]

SECRETARY JOHNSON – Thank you.

MAYOR LEAHY – Ok.  Motion passed.  

SECRETARY JOHNSON – Ok, I have one item that I have to add to the agenda once I got back to the office.  There was a note from me from our Village Justice, Judge Schimpf.  He’s asking for the usual authorization from the Board for the resolution authorizing the application for funds. He would like to put in for another Justice Court Assistance Program grant for 2021 and that grant cycle is up to for $30,000.  

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI – Trustee Capozzoli makes that motion.

MAYOR LEAHY – Can I get a second?

TRUSTEE GREANY – I’ll second.  

MAYOR LEAHY – All in favor?

[All ayes.]

MAYOR LEAHY – Any opposed?  And the Judge we will get everybody a copy of what he puts in for his grant.  

SECRETARY JOHNSON – Ok.  Next we have Sergeant Maresca is looking to make an appointment of a part-time police officer and I do believe that you all got a copy of his application and resume, I hope.  

TRUSTEE GREANY – Yes I did.

TRUSTEE BARNETT – Yup.  I did.  Yes.  

SECRETARY JOHNSON – Sergeant Maresca, did you want to advise the Board?

MAYOR LEAHY – Sergeant?

SERGEANT MARESCA – I just had to unmute myself.  Arthur Bongiorno, some of you may know he worked for me in the Town of Mount Hope.  I was actually passed with his background investigation so we don’t have to worry about doing one of those because we already did it on him.  He has a very good personality I think will fit well with this Village so I highly recommend that we appoint him obviously if it’s okay with you guys.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Anybody from the Board have any questions?

TRUSTEE BARNETT – No, I just want to make sure we meet him some day but we can’t do that right now.  I’m sure we’ll all get a chance to meet him later.  

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD – I have the feeling [inaudible] .

SERGEANT MARESCA - I couldn’t hear what you said Bob, what was that?

TRUSTEE BARNETT – Yea, a lot of feed back.

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD – I had it on speaker.  Let’s try that and see if it’s any better.  I said that I think a lot of people have already met him because he was working at Printex for a while too, so I know who he was but I think just like we did with Chief Amthor if he comes with a good recommendation from our Sergeant that’s good enough for me and I support him.  

TRUSTEE BARNETT – Sergeant Maresca?

SERGEANT MARESCA – Yes, Yes.  

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI – This is Trustee Capozzoli.  Just a quick question.  Your confident he’ll going to work out fine?

SERGEANT MARESCA – One more time.

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI – Are you confident he is going to work out fine?  

SERGEANT MARESCA – Yes.  I am very confident.  I think he has a great personality for police especially in a community environment like Maybrook.  He’s very personable.  Easy to get along with.  And, like I said, I did his background, there are no skeletons in the closet.  I will also have him sign off on a release for his background and his psych exam, which would be the same company we would have sent him to anyway, so we’ll get that release and we’ll have a copy of all those records as well.  

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI - Sergeant Maresca, if you’re confident, I’m confident.  

SERGEANT MARESCA – Thank you.  

TRUSTEE BARNETT - I make the recommendation that we hire him as a part-time police officer.  Trustee Barnett.

MAYOR LEAHY – Ok.  Can I just ask is anybody on a speaker phone?  Please take yourself off we’re getting a lot of feedback.  

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD – Yea, I took myself off.

TRUSTEE BARNETT - I’m not on a speaker phone.

MAYOR LEAHY – Ok, everybody’s off?  Alright good.  Alright, so we got a motion by Trustee Capozzoli, second by Deputy Mayor Bob Pritchard.  All in favor?

[All ayes.]

MAYOR LEAHY – Any opposed?  Ok.  Sergeant, welcome Officer Arthur Bongiorno on to the force.  Thank you.  

TRUSTEE BARNETT - Hey Mike?  Sergeant?

SERGEANT MARESCA – Yes sir.

TRUSTEE BARNETT - Is he there?  Doesn’t Bongiorno mean good morning?  

SERGEANT MARESCA – It does.  

TRUSTEE BARNETT – There you go.  Tell him good morning. 

SERGEANT MARESCA – Ok.  Will do Jim.  Thank you guys.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Ok.  On to the next item.  

SECRETARY JOHNSON – Ok, we need Board authorization please.  Matt wants to conduct a hydrant flushing and he would like to do that beginning October 19th through November 14th.  

MAYOR LEAHY – We’re getting on a jump on this early.  We want to get away from Thanksgiving so those are the dates that Matt discussed this morning and he sent out his update to all the Board members today.  Everybody received it?  

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD  - Yup.  

TRUSTEE BARNETT - Yup. I do have a question though.  Mayor.

MAYOR LEAHY – What’s that?

TRUSTEE BARNETT - I’m concerned.  Hydro-flushing , we are going to get some rain tomorrow thank goodness but if we keep going with this drought how can we do, does hydro-flushing affect us that much?  I wouldn’t know.  

MAYOR LEAHY – No, Matt is going to keep an eye, is Matt on the call or Billy?

TRUSTEE GREANY - Billy is.

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD – No, he had someplace else to go tonight.  Billy’s on.

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – Billy is here.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Alight, Billy, can you answer that question?

BILLY SHARPE - Yes.  As far as the water, we will have enough of that because nobody is using it on the outside as long as it sustains that way and then as far as operations is concerned anything that is still a key thing that we have to do every six months.  

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI - Billy, I believe, Jim, I believe that Matt clarified that in an email that it’s a regular routine thing that has to be done but we can leave the water restriction in place.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Yes.

BILLY SHARPE – Yes.  The water restriction has to stay in place.  It has to be he said at least through October 17th but if we can hold it off longer I would think the longer it is, the better it is.  

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI - Right and like I said I believe Matt said in his email that if it was essential to do the hydrants but also to leave it in place for until the 17th.  

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD – Yea, there were two emails.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Ok, so, the recommendation is to request to keep the Phase I water restrictions on and in place to October 17th.  Our next meeting is on the 14th and we can address it again then.  Is everybody ok with that?  

TRUSTEE GREANY – Yes sir.  The hydrants have to be flushed.

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD – Yes.

TRUSTEE BARNETT - Yea, I have no problem with that.

MAYOR LEAHY – Alright so I’m going to take a motion to have the hydrant flushing from October 19th to November 14th.

TRUSTEE GREANY – I’ll make that motion.

TRUSTEE BARNETT – So moved.

MAYOR LEAHY – Motion by Trustee Greany.  Second by Trustee Barnett.  All in favor?

[All ayes.]

MAYOR LEAHY – Any opposed?  Ok.  Based on the recommendation of the DPW Superintendent the request to keep the Phase I water restrictions in place until October 17th 

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD – I’ll make that motion.

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI - I’ll make the motion.

MAYOR LEAHY – Motion by Deputy Mayor Bob Pritchard.  Second by Trustee Capozzoli.  All in favor?

[All ayes.]

MAYOR LEAHY  - Any opposed?  Ok, motion passed.  

SECRETARY JOHNSON – We also need to set a public hearing for local law number 4 of 2020, amending Chapter 210  Zoning of the Code of the Village of Maybrook to permit business parks in the I-3 District.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Ok, Kelly.

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – Yes.  So actually the Board did set the public hearing for both of these local laws.  Previously they were to be held tonight.  There was an issue with publication.  We also haven’t gotten the GML review back.  So we’re going to have the Board open the public hearing.  Hear any comments from the public on these two local laws and then it’s going to be adjourned and continued on October 14th.  A couple of things before we get into this one, I did distribute to the Board for the, we’ll call it the Business Park Local Law.  I did distribute to the Board the environmental review documents.  So as far as SEQRA is concerned the Board can assume lead agency status, as there are no other involved agencies, and can type the action as a Type I Action under SEQRA.  

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD – Ok.  Do you need a motion for the both of those now?

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – Yes, but you can do it as one motion.  

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD – Ok.  I will go ahead and make the motion for the lead agency and for the Type I Action under SEQRA.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Ok, by Deputy Mayor Bob Pritchard.  Second?

TRUSTEE GREANY – Second.

MAYOR LEAHY – Second by Trustee Greany.  All in favor?

[All ayes.]

MAYOR LEAHY – Any opposed?  Ok  Motion passed.  

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – Ok.  So I also, I provided you with a full EAF.  I don’t know if the Board had any questions or comments or concerns on that document.  

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD - I had none.

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – Ok.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Anybody have any?

TRUSTEE BARNETT – I have a couple of questions but Kelly answered them for me.  Is that the thing I texted you about Kelly?  

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – Yes and I will just summarize that for Board.  So, Jim had a couple of questions from some of the automatic responses and are provided by the DEC’s mapper.  So what the DEC has is it has an environmental review form and what you can do is you can select a tax parcel or select an area of a village that whatever action is being taken impacts and it will automatically pop up with any impacts that it has in its databases.  So Jim questioned why some of the answers in this EAF and also in the EAF for the next local law popped up with ‘Yes’, and there was no subsequent information such as wetlands or species and that’s because the EAF mapper popped up with those answers, but this is an administrative action that will not lead to any further environmental impacts in that regard.  So I let Jim know that’s where those answers came from.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Ok.

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – So if the Board has no questions on those or no revisions or any items that have not been satisfied or addressed to the Board’s satisfaction you can issue a negative declaration stating that the adoption of this local law would have no significant adverse environmental impacts.  

TRUSTEE BARNETT- I’ll make that motion.

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD – I’ll make that motion.

TRUSTEE BARNETT – I’ll make the motion that we adopt the negative declaration with no significant impact 

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD – I’ll second.

MAYOR LEAHY – Ok, motion by Trustee Barnett.  Second by Deputy Mayor Bob Pritchard.  All in favor?

[All ayes.]

MAYOR LEAHY – Any opposed?  Ok, motion passed.  

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – Ok, so now, I also wanted to touch base and let you know that the Board received a report back from the Planning Board.  They said that they had no comments on the law.  Under your code it is required to be referred to them as you know.  So at this time the Board can open the public hearing.  You have two members of the public on.  So we can hear from them.  See if they have any comments on this and then the Board can adjourn it to October 14th.  So we would just need a motion to open the public hearing.  

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD – I’ll make the motion to open the public hearing.

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI – Trustee Capozzoli makes that motion.

MAYOR LEAHY – Motion by Deputy Mayor Bob Pritchard.  Second by Trustee Capozzoli.  All in favor?  

[All ayes.]

MAYOR LEAHY – Any opposed?  Ok.  Open it up to the public.

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – Ok, so, the first person that I will open to is Joe Byrne.  Did you have any comments on this?  

JOE BYRNE - No comments right now, thank you.

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – Ok.  Thank you.  And then the second person I’m not sure who it is but they called in.  Can you identify yourself?  If you have called in and I haven’t called your name yet and we can see if you have any public comments on this law.  You’ve got an 860 area code.  

CONNOR LINSKEY - Oh, ok, this is Connor Linskey. I’m a reporter for the Wallkill Valley Times.  

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – Oh, ok.  Do you have any comments on this local law?  

CONNOR LINSKEY – I do not.  

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – Ok.  Thank you very much.  So at this time the Board can adjourn the public hearing to October 14th.  

TRUSTEE GREANY – I’ll make that motion.

MAYOR LEAHY – Motion by Trustee Greany.  Second?

TRUSTEE BARNETT – I’ll second it

MAYOR LEAHY – Second by Trustee Barnett.  All in favor?

[All ayes.]

MAYOR LEAHY – Any opposed?  

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – Excellent.  So we’re going to go through the same thing on the second local law, which is the zoning map local law, and that corrects some split zoning in the Village where a parcel is located in two zones.  As you know, anytime we come across a parcel that is split zoned, we advise the Board, and the Board tries to correct that.  I think, last time there was one, I think it was Univoice Street, but somebody could correct me if I’m wrong.  We came up with one that was split zoned in I-3 and I-1, so as with the other local law the Board can assume SEQRA lead agency status, as there are no other involved agencies, and can type the action as an Unlisted action under SEQRA.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Any questions from the Board?  

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD – No, no questions here.  

TRUSTEE GREANY – I’m good.

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – Ok, we just need a motion then.  We can do it as a combined motion.  

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD – I’ll make a motion to accept, what am I making a motion for again?

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – It’s to assume lead agency and type the action as Unlisted.

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD – Ok.  So, we’ll take lead agency and take the negative action, negative declaration.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Typing as Unlisted.  

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – Right.  

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD – Yea, Unlisted, right.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Ok.  Second?

TRUSTEE GREANY – I’ll second.

MAYOR LEAHY – Second by Trustee Greany.  All in favor?

[All ayes.]

MAYOR LEAHY – Any opposed?  Ok.  Thank you.  

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – So this one, I provided the Board with a short EAF.  Same questions actually I got from Jim.  They apply to this EAF as well, with the EAF mapper and some automated responses.  If there are any other questions, comments or concerns please ask.  If not, and these items have been addressed to your satisfaction, you can issue a negative declaration stating that the adoption of this local law would not have any significant adverse environmental impacts.  

TRUSTEE BARNETT – I’ll make the motion we accept the negative declaration with no significant impact on any of the environmental issues.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Ok, motion by Trustee Barnett.  Second?

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD – I’ll second.

MAYOR LEAHY – Second by Deputy Mayor.  All in favor?

[All ayes.]

MAYOR LEAHY – Any opposed?  Ok.  Motion passed.  

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – Ok, so on this local law, the Board also received a report back from the Planning Board that it had no other comments on this local law.  We have not received the GML referral back from the County yet.  Same issue with the public hearing.  So what we’ll do is we will open the public hearing, take any comments, adjourn the public hearing to continue it on the October 14th meeting.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Ok, I’m going to take a motion to open the public hearing.

TRUSTEE GREANY – I’ll make the motion.

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD – I’ll make a motion to open the public hearing.

MAYOR LEAHY – Ok, motion by Trustee Kevin Greany.  Second by Deputy Mayor Bob Pritchard.  All in favor?

[All ayes.]

MAYOR LEAHY – Any opposed?  Ok.

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – Ok, so we will see Joe Byrne, do you have any comments?

JOE BYRNE - No comments, thank you.

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – Ok.  Thank you.  And Connor, do you have any comments?

CONNOR LINSKEY - I do not. 

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – Ok, thank you very much.  

TRUSTEE BARNETT – Trustee Barnett makes a motion to close the public hearing.  

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – It’s a motion to adjourn it to October 14th.

TRUSTEE BARNETT – Til the October 14th meeting right.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Second?

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD – I’ll second, Deputy Mayor.

MAYOR LEAHY – Second by Deputy Mayor Bob Pritchard.  All in favor?

[All ayes.]

MAYOR LEAHY  - Any opposed?  Daryl you’re still on right?  

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI – Yes, I’m here.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Oh ok.  I just wanted to make sure you’re still on that’s all.

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI - I answered.

MAYOR LEAHY – It’s kind of hard to keep track of everybody because everybody is on the phone.  Anything else Tina?  

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI – I keep answering.

SECRETARY JOHNSON – No thank you.  That’s it.

MAYOR LEAHY – Kelly, you’re good?  Ok, I got a few things to report for tonight.  As of today, Monday, September 28, 2020, there have been 12,078 positive cases of COVID19 reported in Orange County since the pandemic started this past March.  Since our last Village Board meeting held on September 14th there has been an increase of 425 new COVID19 cases in the County.  692 of the COVID19 cases are in the Town of Montgomery.  There have been 499 deaths reported however there have been 9 deaths reported since July 24, 2020.  34 people have been hospitalized, 20 of those 34 tested positive for COVID19 while 14 had symptoms.  There are 44% of ICU beds available in the county.  County Executive Steve Neuhaus has assured me that the County is doing everything possible to address the hot spots in the County.  The spike is taking place right now as we speak that they were talking about.  So we have seen a growth in the last day and now we’re going to keep an eye on it going forward. The message I sent to residents this evening is to please continue to wear your masks and to continue to practice social distancing.  We will continue to monitor the numbers as we move forward.  The numbers are updated on the Village website and the facebook page daily.  Be safe and good health to all.  National Recovery month is the national observance of every September to educate Americans that substance abuse, substance use, treatment and mental health services can enable those with mental and substance use disorders to live healthy and rewarding lives.  Now in it’s 31st year recovery month celebrates the gains made while living in recovery.  Addiction and mental health disorders are a serious problem in our country but there is hope.  The Village of Maybrook’s close partnership with Hope Not Handcuffs provides a way for those suffering with addiction to get the help they need.  We’re here to help them.  I am very proud of our association with the Hope Not Handcuffs. My friend, Annette Cars , and the many volunteers from Hope Not Handcuffs have worked many hours to grow this program throughout the Hudson Valley.  I cannot thank them enough for their efforts in helping others who suffer from addiction.  I am very proud of our Village was one of the first to sign on to this program.  Keep up the great work.  Hope Not Handcuffs. The month of October is Breast Cancer Awareness in the Village of Maybrook.  Pink ribbons will be placed at the Maybrook Government Center for awareness in the Village.  Breast Cancer Awareness is an annual international health campaign organized every October to increase awareness of the disease and to raise funds for research into its cause, prevention, diagnosis, treatment and cure.  The campaign also offers information and support to those affected by breast cancer.  We are proud to sponsor breast cancer awareness in our Village and we hope to encourage women to realize the importance of early detection and screening.  On Monday, September 25th, new sidewalks were installed on Country Club Drive connecting Ted Miller Drive and Homestead Avenue.  This was paid for us through the Dormitory Authority State of New York Grant received through Senator William Larkin in 2015.  We are currently looking into starting and completing replacement of the sidewalks on Homestead Avenue between Oak Street and William Street.  This also is a DASNY Grant which was secured by Senator James Skoufis this past year.  Our Village Engineer, Sean Hoffman, is working on permits with the New York State Department of Transportation.  We will keep residents along Homestead Avenue updated as we move along.  Our hope is to get them completed before winter and as I said that’s hope.  If not, we will try to get it into the spring but we’re going to try to get it in before the winter.  On Friday, September 25th, I had the honor of attending the Maybrook Troop 236 Scouts 35th Annual Awards Dinner which was originally scheduled to be held in June but due to COVID19 it was postponed.  This was an abbreviated awards dinner compared to the ones held previously however with masks being worn and social distancing the event was a success and the kids and the troop had closure from their previous year of their hard work.  As always, I wish to thank Scoutmasters Bill Gionico and Andy Williams and the emeritus scoutmaster Jim Barnett for all you do for the youth in our community.  Congratulations to all of the scouts on a great year despite the circumstances of COVID19.  The Village of Maybrook community wide yard sale is scheduled for this Saturday, October 3rd , from 8 a.m. to 3 p.m.  All residents are welcome to participate.  The Village of Maybrook VFW Post 2064 Run for Homeless Heroes 5K walk and race is cancelled this year due to COVID19.  We hope and look forward to resuming this event again next year.  Community Shred Day will be held on Friday, October 16th, at the Maybrook Government Center from 8 a.m. to Noon.  All residents are welcome to safely discard important personal information free of charge.  The women’s recreation softball had a great season and tomorrow their season will end.  On Tuesday, September 29th , I spoke to a few of the ladies and they were very appreciative for allowing them to play for an additional two weeks.  I know many are looking for extra activities to do during COVID19 and I am please we were able to accommodate a revised program this past fall.  I want to thank the many residents who took the time out of their day and exercised their right to vote for the Village elections held on September 15th even though I ran unopposed.  Your support is very appreciated and I look forward to continuing our Village on the path of revitalization.  The Village of Maybrook Government Center and George C. Bullis Community Center will be closed on Monday, October 12th , in observance of Columbus Day.  Our next Village of Maybrook Board meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, October 14th , at 7 p.m.  The meeting will be held on Wednesday due to the Columbus Day holiday on Monday.  We will keep residents informed of our progress in the hope of resuming regular meetings.  As of now we plan to have the meeting on WebEx.  Any changes will be posted on the Village of Maybrook website.  Also please stay in touch with the Village of Maybrook website and facebook page for updates on the COVID19 and Village events.  That’s it for me.  Trustee Kevin Greany.

TRUSTEE GREANY – Everything is going good down the sewer plant.  The flows are down 400,000 which is real good right now.  He’s working on some stuff that Sean sent him today for the flows of the last couple of years for Galaxy and he’s going to get that together and send it out.  Sean will speak about it later maybe.  Other than that, everything is going good.  I did attend the scout dinner.  It was a lot different than Jim’s academy awards that last four hours usually.  But it was great to see the kids and their faces when they got their awards especially I’m sure Jim is going to tell you who won, I don’t want to say that yet.  Let Jim do that.  Other than that everything is going good.  Donnie is really good down there and the Village looks good. I spoke to Matt this morning on the issue about the blacktop and Billy.  They assured me that the blacktop will be fine out there and in the winter time.  And that’s all I have for tonight.  Everybody stay safe that’s all.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Ok.  Trustee Barnett.

TRUSTEE BARNETT – Yea, three things, three or four things Mayor.  Number one.  I spoke to Linda today about Tim, his working. They are very close to having some of the vehicles that we’ve been warning people about they’re having them towed, and the police officers, they’ve been told what to do, told to come to court, and have not responded so I think they’re close to having the vehicles towed so that’s in the Building Department.  Second thing, it was really good to see, I mean war and peace the book is ten times shorter than the books we got from Galaxy.  It’s truly encouraging to see how work that Galaxy has done.  They have literally, literally spent I don’t know how much money on getting this work done but it really is comprehensive.  It’s the greatest sign in the world to see that that we’re heading in that direction with Galaxy.  I mean that got to be serious when they do all that work boy I tell you it’s got to be something that we can really hope and look forward to very soon that they’ll be coming before us for the plans to build there.  It was really good to see.  The third thing is, I thought Bob would get a kick out of this, because his son was in the troop.  We did have a nice small dinner.  There was only about 30 people there on Friday, just the kids and a few guests.  But for the first time in the history of the troop, 35 years, now that we’re allowed to take girls in, we had a girl win the Honor Scout of the Year.  Her name is Erica Pearson-Leary.  Great kid.  She won legitimately.  Honor Scout of the Year first girl in 35 years and we also had the Honor Patrol of the Year was a girls patrol.  They won it hands down and I mean I guess times they are a changing but it was wonderful.  She was very surprised when she won.  It was just a good night.  So, that’s it for me.  Thank you.

MAYOR LEAHY – Thanks Jim.  Alright, Deputy Mayor Bob Pritchard.

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD – Just a couple of things.  I know our individual that’s looking to develop the site down on Main Street that’s been in touch with our engineer and I believe our attorney.  I’m not sure what has transpired there but I’m hoping that that’s good news.  Hopefully we will see a tenant in there, a meaningful tenant, that’s coming up pretty soon.  The EAF from Galaxy it’s an eye opener for sure.  I have two concerns that I would like to discuss as soon as we decide to open the discussions on this.  I think they’re both critical concerns so you will let me know when we can discuss that and we’ll start to shred this thing and tear it apart.  But, like Jim said, it’s outstanding to see the amount of effort and drawings and engineering reports and everything that went into this.  I don’t think we are quite 100% yet but we’re damn sure getting closer so that is good news.  And that is pretty much all there is on the economic development front.  I want to hats up to all the guys that were involved with the sidewalk and the paving.  That came out really, really nice and hopefully we’ve got the concrete guys that are just going to continue on with everything else so nice job to Billy and the rest of the crew there.  That was done without Matt there right?  So good job to everybody.  And that’s it for me.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Ok.  Trustee Capozzoli.

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI – Alright, the community center is going well.  I want to thank the DPW, the parks, the highway guys, they’re really doing a good job.  It’s tough.  It’s tough this time of year and they’re doing a great job with the extra projects going on.  Galaxy, I feel like it’s my freshman year at college, going through that stuff.  But there’s a lot to go through.  We’ll get through it and hopefully we move forward.  I want to congratulate everybody on the ballot.  I want to thank all the residents that voted.  I look forward to serving the residents in this Village and that’s really all I have.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Ok, thank you.  Sergeant Maresca, do you have anything else you want to add in?  

SERGEANT MARESCA – Yes, so, sticking with the COVID stuff, we received a letter from the Commissioner of Emergency Services Management, pretty much a first responders reminder letter.  I’ve been following Steve Neuhaus County Executive’s daily facebook posts there, his updates.  So while we’ve always been using precautions we’re going to re-establish some stricter guidelines for the station, including not letting people in really, trying to take reports over the phone, less serious reports over the phone, or outside, without stepping inside, just making sure I reiterated to the guys to make sure they’re cleaning, wiping down the vehicles, leaving the windows open at the end of the tour, stuff like that, to make sure they’re wearing their masks, so just reiterating it and stepped up our precautions due to the outbreaks here.  Hopefully it doesn’t get too much worse.  We just received an email literally an hour and a half ago, two hours ago, from Hoovler stating that the grand jury has been postponed for at least 14 days.  There was a positive testing with one of the jurors.  So that’s on postpone which is going to entail hopefully we don’t run into it here but if we’re going to get an arrest, a felony arrest, they required a preliminary hearing we’d have to go that route because we can’t go through grand jury.  So we’re going to do our part in making sure we follow the rules.  Also, if we do have to let somebody in for a serious case we will be taking their temperature before hand and they will have to wear a mask obviously.  Any questions before I move forward.

TRUSTEE BARNETT – Yea, Sarge, Sarge, I got a question.  Do you need anything else from us regarding that printer that you need to get?  Congratulations for getting that money back for the drug bust.  

SERGEANT MARESCA – I’m going to get into that, I didn’t know if anyone had any questions before I moved on about the COVID before I move on. 

TRUSTEE BARNETT – Ok

SERGEANT MARESCA – So, what happened in 2018, I made an arrest of an individual, I won’t give too many details, but it was a drug related arrest that involved seizing about $6,058.00.  We are going to receive 41% of that money which comes out to $2,438.78.  So as I said in my email I would like to use that money to purchase a free-standing it’s like a multi-functional copier, scanner, e-mail, fax machine.  Our primarily purpose for it would be to scan an email directly.  The reason for that is, with all the changes in the laws, the County has adopted a new virtual arraignment plan which will involve virtual arraignments only going forward.  There will be in-person arraignments so that involves getting documents to the judges or the courts for review before the arraignment so they have the documents for the arraignment.  So we need one that would be more efficient in getting those, so our officers can send those files directly to the judges with that machine.  I will be looking to get prices on that stuff for you.  I don’t have any right now.  I was playing around a little earlier but once I get some quotes for that I will keep you informed with that.  

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI - Mayor, do we need a motion to move that money into his budget?

MAYOR LEAHY – No.  Not at this time.  He’s going to look into a price and he will get back to the Board with the price.  Sergeant, do you want to discuss or give an update on the cars?  

SERGEANT MARESCA – Yes, that’s my last item is unfortunately I don’t have a good update for you.  My last update I received was on September 11th.  He advised that his service manager was out all week and he’ll try to get me next week.  That was two weeks ago.  I reached out to him today.  I haven’t heard back so I will follow up with him tomorrow and as soon as I hear something I will email everyone.

TRUSTEE GREANY – Thank you Mike.  

TRUSTEE BARNETT – Mike, it’s Jimmy.  What is again Mike.  I lost you.  

SERGEANT MARESCA – For the two, for the two new vehicles.  

TRUSTEE BARNETT – Right.  Ok.  Thank you.

MAYOR LEAHY – Somebody got us on speaker again.  Take it off speaker.  

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD – It’s not here.

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI – Sergeant Maresca.  I have one question.  

SERGEANT MARESCA – Trustee Capozzoli, do you have something for me?

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI – Yea, I got a question for you?  What is our policy on social distancing?  I’m going to give you a short story and I will tell you why.  I have an issue in Newburgh where it’s, I mean it’s constantly happening, of not mask wearing, not socially distancing.  So what is the Village’s policy on that if you see it taking place in a public park or outside?

SERGEANT MARESCA – So the Village policy would probably be the State policy which is, I know there’s a number you call to complain about these things and they have special teams that investigate.  If you do see something in the Village of Maybrook obviously you can call us and we can go and if we can openly see something and being in violation we can suggest wearing that mask.  But I think I mean people are playing basketball at the courts, I don’t know if you have to wear a mask playing that.  I have to re-read the Executive law.  I don’t know if Kelly or the Mayor know that.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Right now, the procedure is, there is a County hotline that people call.  And that what the County does is they will reach out to the Municipality.  We’ve been fortunate not to get any phone calls from the County so we’re keeping an eye on it as we go forward.  

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI – Ok, so just one last thing.  Sarge, you guys are doing a great job and this isn’t for the Sergeant, but boy it’s important to wear these masks.  I see it everyday, large groups and nobody is wearing them and I make phone calls and I feel like I get nowhere.  But that’s just me and it’s not happening in our Village, that’s just my opinion and we’ll go from there.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Daryl, where have you been making the phone calls?

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI – What’s that?

MAYOR LEAHY – Where have you been making the phone calls?

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI – Town of Newburgh Police and Orange County Sheriff.  

MAYOR LEAHY – You have to call the County hotline.  I’ll get you the number.  

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI – Ok.  Thank you.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Alright.  

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI – I’ll text you after.

MAYOR LEAHY – You got it.  Billy, you’re up.  Mr. Sharpe?  

BILLY SHARPE – Yes.  Can you hear me?  

MAYOR LEAHY – Do you have anything you want to add to this?

BILLY SHARPE – No, no, everything is going great.  Matt sent me this paper to read or whatever or as far as everybody was saying they are he sent it to them already so I really don’t need to read this.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Well, you know what, it’s a public meeting so you can go over it.

BILLY SHARPE – Ok.  So, he just wanted to give you the update as of since 9/14 Cerasino has been completed, and he wishes to thank everyone at the DPW for that.  He also wants to thank the Towns of Montgomery, Wallkill, Mount Hope, Bloomingrove, Crawford, Newburgh, Woodbury, New Windsor and Chester for the truck that they supplied.  He said we saved approximately $15,000 to $20,000 just in labor for having them show up and not having the contractor show up with all their trucks to do the paving.  The two storm bases that have to be re-built on the end of Adams and he’s not sure if the road will be completed this year or into the spring it depends upon how we can get those basins done because of the complexity of the pipes that are in there.  He also mentioned that both him and I put in another window at County Route 4 was installed.  Everybody has been doing the maintenance of everything of going around to the Village.  The sidewalks have been completed.  He also wanted to go over to see about getting Well 2 done and treated this year since it’s never been touched since 19, since the well has been put in and since the 50’s and I don’t know if and it would be actually he got in touch with Aquifers and Steve hasn’t gotten back with him yet because I’m sure he’s busy too but since it is a we’re on a Phase One water restriction it would be an ideal thing to do because the water table in the well would be down so this means more of the CO2 can get into the aquifers easier and open everything up and get more sediment out of the aquifers and into the well which would produce more water.  He also went on for the hydrants, flushing and took care of that.  And you have a water training coming from Rural Water on November 10th at the Senior Center and all the COVID restrictions and guidelines will be kept up to where it has to be followed and everything and such.  Also the curb cleaning on from Main Street all the way to the park has been completed and Billy might have to go back and get a couple of spots here and there for cars parked in the way.  I started sweeping it so it should be done tomorrow.  Water meters have been read.  Arty is going around and doing the re-reads and Frank has been doing the banners and the signs and taking care of the necessities of maintenance here and there for the parks and what has to be done.  Other than that everything is good and I don’t know what Matt’s got us doing tomorrow but if it’s alright with you Dennis, then I can have Billy start doing Homestead, on cleaning the curbs, before I start sweeping that, and then for the most part the whole Village would be done and cleaned up.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Absolutely.  Keep that going and let’s finish that up.  

BILLY SHARPE – Ok.  

MAYOR LEAHY – I’m going to talk to Matt tomorrow but do me a favor and please reach out to Matt and let him to know to keep us informed about Well #1 and about what his plans are to try and get that up and running again.  And also

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI – I was going to ask, that’s Well #1 correct Billy?  You said 2.  It’s #1 right?

BILLY SHARPE – Well #, yes, yes Well #1.  He’s got down here Well #2 so it’s Well #1 because 2 doesn’t have, 2 is off line.

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI – Ok.  I just wanted to make sure.  

BILLY SHARPE – It’s the first well as you go down the road on County Route 4.

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI – Yup, Yup I know where

MAYOR LEAHY – You guys also just fixed up one of the hydrants last week right?  

BILLY SHARPE – Yes, that all got taken care of at the end of Prospect because I didn’t as I mentioned to you that I didn’t know that it was broken.  That Monday when we came in I said to you that Friday, that Monday we came in and we got the hydrant all fixed and flushed that line like it needed to be flushed and hopefully there hasn’t been any more complaints with the water.  That’s all taken care of.  

MAYOR LEAHY – So the other thing I want to mention to the Board is that there were six catch basins that had to be addressed in the Village and listen a lot of them are problems and Matt and Billy are putting together a running list of the ones that we’re going to have to knock off as we go forward.  The two that he spoke about on Adams Drive, the concrete basins below where they were built with block or brick and they just gave way so they’re going to pour concrete on the bottom there to make them stable and hopefully they will last longer than any of us will and we’ll see what happens.  So, anybody have any questions for Billy?  

TRUSTEE BARNETT – Nope, nope, good job.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Yes, great job Billy.  Billy you did a great job filling in for Matt while he was on vacation.  

BILLY SHARPE – Thank you.

TRUSTEE GREANY – Hey Bill thanks for coming this morning and straightening it out on Saracino there.  

BILLY SHARPE – No problem.  

TRUSTEE GREANY – Thank you.

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD – It was just like Matt was never gone.  

BILLY SHARPE – hahahaha.  Thanks.  

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI – Don’t tell Matt that.

MAYOR LEAHY – Alright, anymore questions for Billy?  

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI – Nope.

MAYOR LEAHY – Ok, Billy, thank you very much.  

BILLY SHARPE – Alrighty, thank you.

MAYOR LEAHY – Sean you’re up.  He comes with pictures.  

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – He’s nothing if not prepared, right?

MAYOR LEAHY - Sean’s got to take his mute off.  

SEAN HOFFMAN – Can you hear me?  

MAYOR LEAHY – Now we can.

SEAN HOFFMAN – Ok.  I think somebody else might have my mute on.  

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – I unmuted you to talk.

SEAN HOFFMAN – I shared a picture of the sidewalk.  This is looking easterly on 208.  I just wanted to go over real quickly with you what was included in the work and what you got for the relatively large bill that you will see within the next two weeks.  Obviously, you got the new sidewalk, they also did some restoration and grading work to kind of tie that sidewalk in.  You can see the disturbance and they seeded and hayed behind it.  They also re-did the driveways and we tried the structure of the driveways with Billy’s help by the way to get them to pitch out so there is even less water than there was originally going into those lots.  We’re trying to get as much drainage out into the streets as possible.  The contractor got us today the test results to the concrete.  The compressor strength on the concrete was better than the spec.  We spec’d 4,000 psi and as of today after seven days it was 5500 psi.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Great.

SEAN HOFFMAN – I mentioned his invoice.  He gave us a draft invoice cost of $36,500.  This is a uni-price job so we’re actually going to go out and we have to measure everything and confirm those numbers.  That number may vary a little bit up or down after we go out and do a final measurement.  Bob and Kevin both mentioned about Galaxy.  With regard to the EAF.  That EAF, those big documents you have, you know that those consider the environmental impacts associated with the Galaxy project.  One of those impacts obviously is what impacts it would have on wastewater and sewer treatment plant.  So the date that we requested from JCO your treatment plant operator was data on flow for the last two years.  I just want to look for the last two years because this last year the flow is a little bit skewed because you have more people staying at home and what not so in connection with that Galaxy review we’re going to go through with you.  Again I just want to get some additional information from the sewer treatment plant and reconcile that with what was submitted to you.  And that is all I have unless anybody has any questions.  

TRUSTEE BARNETT – Yea Sean those guys I think they did a good job on the sidewalks.  You were pleased with what they did because I know you were there.  Thank you for doing that to make sure that they did it right.  It seems it turned out really good.

SEAN HOFFMAN – Yes.  The work did turn out great.  I spoke to the Mayor a little bit during construction and also Billy.  There were some administrative items, there were some discussions on change orders and things like that with the contractor but I think we sorted through everything and I think the finished product is good.  

TRUSTEE GREANY – Very nice job.

TRUSTEE BARNETT – Yep, thank you.  

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD – That’s what we like to hear.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Sean, is there anything else you want to add?

SEAN HOFFMAN – No that’s all Mayor.

MAYOR LEAHY – Ok.  Great.  Kelly?

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – No, I pretty much said everything I had to say during the meeting.  Thanks.  Oh, actually, since I did just think of it, the Village Handbook, if we can put that back on the agenda on October 14th, just because everybody was going to think about if they wanted a second location in emergencies other than the one that was listed.  If not, the Handbook can be adopted as is but I would like to move that forward with the Board as more things are coming down the pipe that will need to be addressed.  That was it.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Ok.  Great.  Alright we hear from the public.  

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – So the first is Joe Byrne.

JOE BYRNE - I’m all good.  Thank you very much.  Everybody have a great night.  

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – Thanks.  You too.  Ok, the next one is Connor.

CONNOR LINSKEY - No, I’m all set.  

ATTORNEY NAUGHTON – Ok.

MAYOR LEAHY – Connor, I will email you my notes.  

CONNOR LINSKEY - Ok, thanks.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Alright.  Ok.  Anybody else have anything they want to add?  

TRUSTEE GREANY – Mike does

MAYOR LEAHY – Go ahead Sergeant.

TRUSTEE BARNETT – Mayor, I got one thing.  I did want to tell the Board as of now obviously things could change but my understanding is as of now the Town still is planning on having a Veteran’s Day ceremony on November 11th at the Town Hall.  Again, who knows what could happen between now and November 11th but I think as of now they still plan on having it.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Ok, thanks.  We will be discussing Halloween at the next Village Board meeting.  I do have some concerns about Halloween and other events that take place because I’m noticing that when one Village does something everybody flocks to it, so I would like to hear what is going to happen with this, and we’ll get more information as we go along.  I will send it out to the Board.  

TRUSTEE GREANY – It’s got to be cancelled that’s all.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Daryl, do you have something you want to add?

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI – Just one more thing.  I want to congratulate Eric Sholtz.  He was moved up to the President of the County Orange County Volunteer Firemen’s Association.  I went to the service and I am very proud to announce that he asked me to be a Sergeant in Arms and I will be doing that for him.  As most of you know, they’re going to march in the parade next year in Montgomery but I will keep Maybrook updated on anything we can help with for moving forward that we can work together with.  

TRUSTEE BARNETT - So Daryl, Daryl, the parade next year will be in Montgomery?  

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI – Will be in Montgomery.  

TRUSTEE BARNETT – Ok.

MAYOR LEAHY – Send our congratulations.

TRUSTEE BARNETT – Is that still going to be the last Saturday in September?

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI – I believe it’s September 25th.  

TRUSTEE BARNETT – Beautiful.  Thank you.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Jim’s booked.  

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI – Again, I just want to congratulate one of Maybrook’s guys Eric.  He’s worked hard to get here.  Corona really messed us up this year for next year I think Eric did the stand up thing to combine the parade next year so we’ll just move forward with it.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Ok, congratulate Eric for us and congratulations to you on being the Sergeant in Arms.  

TRUSTEE CAPOZZOLI – Thank you.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Ok.  Anybody else have anything they want to add?  Michael?

SERGEANT MARESCA – Just real quick, I forgot, I did want to thank Sean and the DPW.  We had some signs that were No Parking signs that were missing from our Park Place and we had some people parking there so there are signs there now.  Thank you for that.  

MAYOR LEAHY – Great.  Alright, I will take a motion to adjourn.  

TRUSTEE BARNETT – So moved

MAYOR LEAHY – Motion by Trustee Barnett.  Second

DEPUTY MAYOR PRITCHARD – Second.

MAYOR LEAHY – Second by Deputy Mayor.  All in favor

[All ayes.]

MAYOR LEAHY – Any opposed?  Alright have a nice evening everyone.  It was to hear everybody.  See most of you.  
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